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President's foreword 

In our last issue our active President was featured, so it is perhaps 
appropriate that she should be shown in her other mode. 

Photo by Reg Alder 

Five members of the Namadgi sub­
committee spent a profitable day 
on 26 October in the Namadgi 
National Park with senior officers 
of the ACT Parks and 
Conservation Service. The occa­
sion provided an opportunity for 
us to share ideas on recent and 
ongoing projects, to discuss man­
agement issues and to explore pos­
sibilities for our current and 
future programs. 

The meeting was initiated and 
planned by Diane Garrood, 
recently appointed manager of 
Conservation and Wildlife who is 
getting to grips with the parame-

|Bters of her new position as quickly 
™^as possible. We were also accompa­

nied by John Thwaite, general 
manager of Parks and 
Conservation, Brian Terrill and 
Greg Hayes who have responsibili­
ties for Namadgi and the 
Murrumbidgee corridors respec­
tively and by'senior ranger Margot 
Sharp. 

I will briefly mention the issues 
discussed as it is important for 
NPA members to be aware of 
developments in the national park 
for which our Association has lob­
bied for oyer thirty years. 

The ACT Government policy on 
insurance for volunteers is still 
in draft form and practicalities are 
yet to be detailed. However, work 
parties will require prior formal 

i^fendorsement by the Parks and 
Conservation area manager, will 
need to be supervised by someone 
who has attended a training 
course on safe working practices 
and will require a list of names of 
participants. 

Environmental values will 
play a greater part in specifica­
tions for maintenance work in the 
park. It is appreciated that fire 
and maintenance trails must be 
kept open to provide ready access. 
We discussed damage caused by 
vehicles in soft areas such as 
Grassy Creek, cutting of trees for 
use in blocking off tracks and the 
intensive use of Namadgi during 
large organised events. 

The meeting adjourned to the 
Orroral homestead where John 
Feint, manager of the Heritage 
Unit, joined us. We were pleased 

to note that a new sign near the 
stile at the road access acknowl­
edges the combined efforts of our 
Association and the Parks Service. 

Work is yet to be commenced on 
plastering internal stone walls for 
which we have committed the 
remainder of our heritage grant. 
Once chimneys have been com­
pleted, windows and doors have 
been secured and the site has been 
tidied up, interpretive signs 
explaining the heritage values of 
the homestead will be erected. 
Hopefully this will show that the 
area is valued and under supervi­
sion and vandalism will be 
deterred. Reg Alder and several 
park workers will soon install 
corner footing posts in the style of 
the original building. We have 
offered our services to lime wash 
external walls and to launch other 
work parties as . required. 
Stabilisation of the shearing shed 
is soon to begin. 

The Orroral tracking station 
demolition has almost been com­
pleted. Interpretive signs will illus­
trate the significance of various 
areas of the site. It is likely the 
current car park will be retained 
for visitor use and that planted 
gardens of exotics will remain, 
with the exclusion of species likely 
to become invasive. 

After lunch at the Orroral camp­
ing area we drove to the Gudgenby 
property. Two sub-committee 
members are on the consultative 
group formed to resite the Yankee 
Hat carpark. Its location and for­
mation need to be carefully 
planned and executed. Disturbed 
rocks, which were hastily removed 
from the carpark surrounds, will 
be placed as carefully as possible 
in holes of appropriate size once 
the ground has hardened. We have 
offered the services of a member to 
assist with this task. 

The Boboyan pine trees will 
be removed by Forestry, probably 
in 1994-95. The Parks and 
Conservation Service will be devel­
oping strategies for restoration of 
the area, removal of self-seeded 
pines and reseeding with local spe­
cies. Willows by the homestead are 
increasing in number and have 
been the subject of service studies. 
Babette Scougall pointed out the 
role played by exotic trees and 
plants in locating early settle­
ments. It was agreed that control 
measures are needed to prevent 
the spread of some species. 

The recording of Aboriginal 
involvement in the Gudgenby 
area was to begin the following 
day. Joan Goodrum has been 

continued on page 4 



President's foreword 
continued from page 3 
invited to join in initial surveys. A 
data bank of heritage sites is being 
compiled and we will soon be 
informed of the avenues we can 
use to access the register and to 
add to it. 
On our return to the Namadgi 

Visitors' Centre the ACT segment 
of the Melbourne to Canberra Alps 
Walking Track was studied on 
the map. It is proposed to go from 
Murray's Gap to Cotter Gap, 
Orroral, Honeysuckle Creek, 
Booroomba Rocks, Mount Tennent 
and so to the Visitors' Centre. Syd 
Comfort and other NPA members 
will join service personnel soon to 
explore the Booroomba segment, 
as a low-key track will be formed 
by Australian Trust for 
Conservation Volunteers in 
December. The track will not be 
promoted as a walk from the 
centre. 
Located on a recent extension to 

Namadgi National Park is the 
Mount Tennent homestead, 
consisting of pise and pine slab 
houses, shearing shed, an orchard 
and other out-buildings. Once 
work has been done here, it is 
likely to be added to walks casual 
visitors can do from the centre. 
A walking" track is proposed in 

the Orroral valley from the 
camping area up to the homestead 
and tracking station. It is expected 
to be widely promoted and needs to 
be well sited for heavy impact, 
especially given the swampy 
nature of the river valley. Several 
routes have been proposed and we 
have offered to be part of the team 
which makes final determinations. 

Feral animal control programs 
continue. We took the opportunity 
to invite Peter Banks to address 
our March meeting on his fox 
studies. 
NPA (ACT) values its ongoing 

close collaboration with the Parks 
and Conservation Service. A major 
advantage of living in an area as 
small as the ACT is that we can 
develop personal relationships 
with government officers and can 
represent the community in deci­
sion-making to the benefit of our 
national park. 

Beverley Hammond 

Letter to the editor 
Dear Sir 
In response to Fiona MacDonald 
Brand's question in the last 
Bulletin on the place of willows in 
the Australian scene, I have to 
state firmly that, from a conserva­
tion point of view, the willow must 
go! 
I am aware that some cultural 

landscape devotees argue that wil­
lows offer useful evidence of points 
of European settlement and in 
some cases are an important com­
ponent of a significant cultural 
landscape. This may be so, but 
their potential to harm river land­
scapes in Australia means that 
they should be removed from areas 
of riverine conservation impor­
tance. 
A recent Australian National 

Parks and Wildlife Service-funded 
report on environmental weeds 
found that riverine habitats right 
across Australia face the greatest 
threat of weed invasion.Willow 
was identified as one of the major 
invaders of this habitat. Not only 
does willow displace native species 
and reduce diversity, but it dis­
rupts the whole river system, 
changing stream flow, patterns of 
sedimentation and the nature of 
faunal habitat. 
Within the ACT, willow is 

already a dominant presence along 
otherwise naturally vegetated 
creeks and rivers. White willow 
(Salix alba) is the most abundant 
species but weeping willow (Salix 
babylonica) and crack willow 
(Salix fragilis) are common. Recent 
work done for a PhD thesis at 
ANU by Michael Mulvaney indi­
cates that the willow has a high 
potential for further spread. This 
is particularly worrying for river­
ine habitats such as the Gudgenby 
River where willow is present, but 
as yet does not have a strangle­
hold on the system, as it does 
along the Molonglo. 
The association Towards 

Ecologically Sustainable Aust­
ralian Landscapes strongly recom­
mends against the planting of 
willow along watercourses and 
provides a number of alternative 
species, native to the ACT, that 
can be used as replacements when 

willows are removed. These 
include river oaks (Casuarina cun-
ninghamiana) and manna gums 
(Eucalyptus viminalis). In higher 
country black sallee (Eucalyptus 
stellulata), black gum (Eucalyptus 
aggregata) and swamp gum 
(Eucalyptus camphora) are 
appropriate. 
The Tasmanian Forestry 

Commission's publication 
Tasforests (Volume 4, July 1992) 
contains an article giving the 
Hydro-electric Commission's rec­
ommendations for Total 
Catchment Management. The arti­
cle quotes a survey by the Liffeyj 
Land Care Group that found thafl 
willows were a significant cause of 
river bank erosion, along with 
livestock and block/logjams. 
I know that willows have been 

used in some soil conservation 
work, mainly in New Zealand. 
Even so, willow has been recog­
nised as a major problem in some 
districts there too. From the read­
ing I have done and close observa­
tion of riverine environments 
where willows grow and indeed 
are spreading rapidly, I feel they 
must be removed and replaced by 
the original native vegetation. It is 
not a question of keeping two or 
three in a landscape—like rabbits 
they multiply alarmingly! 

Timothy Crosbie Walsh 

Namadgi 
brumby yards 
Have you ever seen any 
brumby trapyards during your 
walks in Namadgi? If you have, 
I would like to hear from you. I 
am doing a survey of these 
sorts of structures and 
although I know of a number of 
sites, I am sure that there are 
quite a few more, some of which 
may have been seen by NPA 
walkers. Any information will 
be very much appreciated. 
Please contact me on 247 7285 
(work and home) or at 99 Duffy 
Street, Ainslie, 2602. 

Matthew Higgins 



C O M M I T T E E S 

Envi ronment sub-committee 
The environment sub-committee 
continues to respond to all manner 
of environmental and conservation 
issues at both the Commonwealth 
and ACT level. Subjects of recent 
interest have included proposals to 
allow mining in national parks, 
especially in Tasmania; the 
recently released discussion paper 
Jervis Bay—Our Heritage, Our 
Future; responses to proposals for 
wilderness declarations in NSW; 
the recent community history 
forum in the ACT; proposed biodi­
versity and endangered species 
legislation and the Review of 
Environmental Factors for the 
Construction of Facilities in the 

'Murramurang National Park. 
A particularly well attended and 

lively evening was held in August 
when we were fortunate to have as 
our special guest the redoubtable 
Milo Dunphy. Milo gave us a 
detailed explanation of wilderness 
and national park issues in NSW 
and stimulated us to consider fur­
ther a number of alarming propo­
sals affecting nature conservation 
being pursued by the NSW 
Government. 

Themes being followed by the 
sub-committee currently include 

eco-tourism and its effects on pro­
tected areas, Aboriginal involve­
ment in national parks; in 
association with the Namadgi sub­
committee and especially in rela­
tion to southeast Australia, and 
coastal management strategies at 
the state and Commonwealth 
level. Particular interest is being 
taken by the sub-committee in the 
range of current threats to 
national parks including increased 
pressures to allow commercial 
activities within parks. 

The sub-committee played a 
major part in drafting NPA ACT 
motions for this year's meeting of 
the Australian National Parks 
Council on: 
• Aboriginal involvement in 

national parks 
• ecologically sustainable develop­

ment and tourism 
• biological diversity and protected 

areas 
• threatened species legislation 

The sub-committee welcomes 
new members and can promise 
jobs for all! 

Timothy Walsh 
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Aquifers at risk: 
Towards a national 
groundwater quality-
perspective 
The Australian National 
University's Centre for Continuing 
Education is sponsoring a confer­
ence in Canberra from 15-17 
February 1993, in cooperation 
with the Australian Geological 
Survey Organization (formerly 
BMR), to provide a scientific and 
community forum on a range of 
groundwater quality issues. This 
conference will be the ninth in the 
series Issues in Water 
Management. 

For further information, please 
contact: 
Shirley Krai 
Centre for Continuing Education 
Australian National University 
GPO Box 4, Canberra, 2601 
Telephone (06) 249 4580 
Fax (06) 257 3421 

N e w 
consul ta t ive 
commit tee 
Conservation interests are well 
represented on the newly recon­
stituted ACT Environment and 
Conservation Consultative 
Committee which met for the first 
time on 28 October. 

The committee, which grew out 
of the Namadgi National Park 
Consultative Committee estab­
lished in 1984, advises the 
Minister on issues relating to the 
ACT environment, including park 
management, nature conserva­
tion, urban open space manage­
ment and outdoor recreation. 

It now also advises on the imple­
mentation of the ACT's Decade of 
Landcare Plan and acts as an 
assessment panel for ACT alloca­
tions under the National Land 
Care Program. 

Members have been appointed 
by the Minister on three-year 
terms. They are Professor Peter 
Cullen (chairperson), Den Robin 
(deputy chairperson), Fiona 
Brand, Christine Purdon, Ian 
Fraser, Brian Lawrence, Dr David 
Smiles, Anne Taylor, Peter 
Buckmaster, Rodney Falconer, 
Jacqueline Rees and Matilda 
House. 

As well as Anne, Fiona and Den, 
another familiar NPA face is Dr 
Kevin Frawley who attends under 
his National Capital Planning 
Authority hat as an officer assist­
ing the committee. 

The consultative committee's 
first meeting was taken up mostly 
with introductory matters and 
Minister Bill Wood dropped in for 
morning tea. The committee will 
hold a planning day on 28 
November to develop its work 
program. 

As in the past, NPA's official 
representative Anne Taylor will 
report regularly in the Bulletin, 
but in the meantime if any mem­
bers want to know more about the 
committee's activities, please get 
in touch with Anne. 



Naming of Mount Burbidge 
On 8 October 1992 the 
Department of the Environment, 
Land and Planning officially 
gazetted the name 'Mount 
Burbidge' in Namadgi National 
Park. This came about as a result 
of a submission by NPA in 
September 1991. In this submis­
sion it was suggested that the 
name of Mt Burbidge be given to 
an unnamed peak 1720 metres 
high (map reference Rendezvous 
Creek—1:25 000, 714461) in 
Namadgi National Park. It can be 
best viewed as a prominent peak 
from near the Boboyan forest car 
park, as can also Mt Kelly and 
Namadgi. 
Mt Burbidge in the centre of 

Namadgi National Park forms a 
triangle with two adjacent peaks, 
one Namadgi, the name given by 
the Aborigines to the peaks south­
west of Canberra, and the other 
Mt Kelly, named after an early 
settler. It is appropriate that the 
peak has been named after an 
indefatigable worker for the dec­
laration of a national park in the 
ACT and so completes a triad of 
names relating to the history of 
Namadgi National Park. 
The name Burbidge fulfils the 

fifth criteria of the ACT Parks and 
Conservation policy for the 
naming of geographic features, 
that is, 'Names of prominent per­
sons in the area's development.' 
George Chippendale of the NPA 

wrote a brief biography of Nancy 
for the Australian Dictionary of 
Biography, and the volume in 
which this will be printed will be 
published soon. Following are 
some of the notes from this 
biography. 
Nancy Tyson Burbidge, botanist, 

conservationist and advocate for 
women's issues, was born on 
5 August 1912 at the Vicarage, 
Cleckheaton, in Yorkshire, 
England, only daughter of 
William Burbidge and his wife 
Mary Eleanor (known as Eleanor) 
nee Simmonds. William and Mary 
met on a voyage to Australia in 
about 1900, William becoming a 
member of the Bush Brotherhood 

Nancy Burbidge 

at Longreach, Queensland and 
Eleanor teaching in Sydney. They 
married in England on 3 October 
1906. There are several photo­
graphs of this celebration. William 
later became an Archdeacon. 
Nancy had one older brother 
Edward Humphrey Burbidge 
(born 1907) who is an Anglican 
priest in Western Australia. The 
name 'Tyson' was from the family 
of the maternal grandmother. 
There are several pictures of 
Nancy at five and six years of age 
and pictures of her parents over 
some years and some of other 
members of the family. 
The family came to Australia in 

1913 where William was 
appointed to the Parish of 
Katanning, Western Australia. 
Because education beyond state 
school was not available at the 
time, Nancy's mother started the 
Kobeelya Church of England 
Girls' School at Katanning in an 
old residence of that name which 
Nancy attended, proceeding to 
Bunbury High School for her final 
year. Nancy graduated from the 
University of Western Australia 
in 1937, with an Honours Degree 
in botany and with a Free Passage 
Scholarship with which she spent 
18 months at the Kew Herbarium, 

England during 1939-40. She 
obtained a M.Sc. degree and stud­
ied the ecology and taxonomy of 
Western Australian plants for 
three years while working at the 
Institute of Agriculture, 
University of Western Australia 
(1941-42) and at the Western 
Australian Forest Department 
(1942—43) and her publications in 
this period were on ecology and 
also a revision of the Western 
Australian species of Triodia. 

She became assistant agrono­
mist at the Waite Agricultural 
Research Institute, Adelaide in( 
1943, working on native pasture 
regeneration in the arid and semi-
arid areas of South Australia. In 
1946 Nancy was appointed sys­
tematic botanist in the Division of 
Plant Industry of the CSIRO in 
Canberra. Initially she was to pro­
vide an identification service for 
other CSIRO staff; Nancy soon 
organised and expanded the plant 
collections, leading to the estab­
lishment of the Herbarium 
Australiense. 
In the years 1953-54, Nancy 

was the Australian botanical liai­
son officer at Kew Herbarium and 
during this period she photo­
graphed and indexed many type 
specimens of Australian plants in 
the Kew Herbarium. This greatlyJ 
assisted the botanical research of™ 
Australian botanists. She pub­
lished revisions of a number of 
plant groups in the years 1956-65 
and the important Phyto-
geography of the Australian 
Region (1960) which contributed 
to her award of the first degree of 
Doctor of Science ever given to a 
woman by the University of 
Western Australia. Other publica­
tions include Wattles of the ACT 
(1961), Dictionary' of Australian 
Plant Genera (1963), Gum Trees of 
the ACT (1963), The Plants of the 
ACT (1963, with Max Gray), 
Australian Grasses vol 1 (1966), 
vol 2 (1968), vol 3 (1970), Flora of 
the ACT (1970, with Max Gray) 
and Plant Taxonomic Literature 
in Australian Libraries (1978, ed. 
Alison McCusker). In the above 



list, the booklets on Gum Trees of 
the ACT and Wattles of the ACT 
show that Nancy was as interested 
in providing useable information 
for people generally as she was in 
her more scientific publications. 
Many of her publications were also 
illustrated by her drawings. 

From July 1973 to March 1977, 
Nancy was director of the Flora of 
Australia Project, sponsored by 
the Australian Academy of 
Science, but remained on the staff 
of the Herbarium Australiense. 
This reflected both her botanical 
knowledge and her competence in 
administration. 

Not only love of working with 
plants,-- but also love of the 
Australian bush led to Nancy's 
deep involvement in the conserva­
tion movement. She was a founda­
tion member of the National Parks 
Association of the ACT in 1960, 
and in the early days she person­
ally convinced people to support 
this group so that it became the 
main conservation body in the 
ACT. Her own commitment, firstly 
as founding secretary, committee 
member for 11 years, leader of 
innumerable walks and as presi­
dent for two terms, guided the 
Association to have areas of the 
ACT protected and also, after 
many years of submissions, led to 
the declaration of much of the 
southern part of the territory as 
Namadgi National Park. Much of 
her love of bushland is expressed 
in the publication Mountains, 

lopes and Plains (AGPS 1971) 
which was a composite manuscript 
by members of the National Parks 
Association of the ACT, but con­
tributed to and encouraged by 
Nancy. The series of drawings 
entitled Eyes or No Eyes by Nancy 
in the NPA Bulletin were a charm­
ing feature of that periodical. 
Nancy also contributed to discus­
sions and decisions while a 
member of the ACT National 
Conservation Committee and the 
Tidbinbilla Fauna Reserve 
Committee at a time when 
Gibraltar Falls was being devel­
oped and the Tidbinbilla Fauna 
Reserve was being reclaimed from 
grazing. Nancy's involvement in 
this sphere was as much a contri­
bution to the general public as to 
the Association or committees. 

Nancy Burbidge became a 
member of the Australian 
Federation of University Women 
after she graduated in 1937 and 
continued to be a member 
throughout her life, serving as 
president of the Canberra branch 
from 1959-61 and leading the 
Canberra delegates in Perth in 
1962 when a national conference 
was held. 

Nancy was international secre­
tary of the Pan Pacific and 
Southeast Asia Women's 
Association 1961-68, and was 
second vice-president 1968-72. In 
this association, Nancy joined 
other women in advancing 
women's causes over a wide range, 
including scholarships for 
Aboriginal women and, with other 
women's organisations, worked for 
the establishment of a residence 
hall for women at the University 
of Papua New Guinea. 

Nancy was also involved with 
the Royal Society of Canberra, 
serving as president and on its 
committees; this society was dis­
solved in about 1974. 

She was secretary of the 
Systematic Botany Committee of 
ANZAAS which published, from 
1947 until February 1954, 
Australasian • Herbarium News 
which attempted to keep system­
atic botanists in Australia and 
New Zealand in touch with one 
another, and she was active in 
establishing the Australian 
Systematic Botany Society which 
took over the role begun by the 
above committee. In 1973, Nancy 
was the prime mover in establish­
ing the Committee of Heads of 
Australian Herbaria which has 
since then attempted to coordinate 
projects and procedures in 
Australian and New Zealand 
herbaria. 

In 1971, Nancy was awarded the 
Clarke Medal from the Royal 
Society of NSW for distinguished 
work in natural science and in 
1976, she was honoured by being 
appointed a Member of the Order 
of Australia for her service to sci­
ence and the community. A year 
after her death on 4 March 1977 
she was also commemorated with 
an altar-frontal, showing banksias 
and honey-eaters, at St Michael's 
Anglican Church, Mt Pleasant, 

Perth. Then in 1980 she was com­
memorated by the establishment 
of the Nancy T. Burbidge 
Amphitheatre in the National 
Botanic Gardens, Canberra, this 
being for open-air lectures, teach­
ing, poetry readings, weddings 
and other such functions. This 
was, indeed, a most fitting tribute, 
close to the heart of Canberra to 
which she contributed so much, 
and surrounded by Australian 
plants to which she devoted her 
life. 

In his book As I Remember 
Them (1987), Noel Stewart states, 
'Anyone who was a contemporary 
of Nancy at the university will 
remember a quietly conscientious 
student with a great sense of fun, 
but also a tremendous dedication 
to the subject that was to be her 
life's work.' Obituaries were pub­
lished by William Hartley in 
Brunonia 1:123-9, 1977, by Kath 
McDonald in the Australian 
Fellowship of University Women 
Newsletter 62,5 May 1977, and 
also by Kath McDonald in the 
NPA Bulletin 2-5, March 1980. 

George Chippendale always 
remembers Nancy as believing 
that NPA fostered social, friendly 
contact, as well as working for the 
aims of the Association. 

An illustration of a currant bush 
drawn by Nancy Burbidge. 

Nancy often illustrated her own 
publications. 



From the Blues to Hugo's 
After reading Robert Sloss's 
Guidebook to the 'Ensign 
Barrallier' route from Katoomba 
to Mittagong I was anxious to 
attempt the walk which Sloss 
describes as 'the most exhilarat­
ing experience of a lifetime'. 
Wondering how I would find like-
minded companions I hit upon the 
idea of seeking out dedicated 
coffee drinkers who would be 
tempted by promises of excellent 
coffee at Katoomba and again at 
Mittagong, especially if I glossed 
over the 150 odd kilometres 
between cappuccinos. 
The con worked and Good 

Friday saw eight of us boarding 
the 6am train at Canberra en 
route to Katoomba where the 
promised excellent coffee was 
found at the Blues Cafe. 
After a night of heavy rain 

Saturday dawned fine but foggy 
and after giving details of our pro­
posed expedition to the Katoomba 
Police we were deposited at the 
locked gate at Narrowneck 
Peninsular about 9.15am. Despite 
our unaccustomed heavy loads 
and the fog hiding the views, we 
set out in fine style and strode 
along the fire trail. I 
we really missed 
because we were all 
preoccupied with thoughts of 
negotiating Tarro's Ladder. This 
ladder consists of steel spikes 
about 1 metre apart down a 20 
metre or so cliff face. Den was 
first down and showed us all that 
the trick was to use the spikes as 
hand holds and to let our feet look 
after themselves. Peter and David 
Frost lowered our packs down by 
rope and we all descended without 
incident. After lunch at the foot of 
the ladder we followed the foot 
pad over Mt Debert to Medlow 
Gap. We found the Gap rather 
over-used and degraded and 
walked another couple of kilome­
tres or so until David Hall found 
an excellent campsite. In all we'd 
covered about 16 kilometres. 

Day two was much more testing 
both physically and navigation-
wise. After travelling mainly 
downhill we arrived at the Water 

don't think 
the views 
very much 

Board's gauging 
station on the 
Cox's River. From 
there we waded 
upstream until 
we found the 
large dead casua-
rina that Sloss's 
notes assured us 
marked the 
beginning of 
Bungalooloo 
Spur. The spur 
certainly was a 
'lulu', starting off 
very steeply and 
seeming to go on 
forever relent­
lessly upward. 
The top of the 
spur has several 
groves of casuari-
nas dotted 
around and we 
guessed that this 
gave rise to its 
name of Oak 
Terrace. The top 
of Oak Terrace is 
wide and feature­
less and the foot 
pad we had been 
following became 
very vague. 
Without much 
difficulty, though, 
we picked up a 
path over Wonga 
Mountain and then we followed 
some animal tracks which 
dropped down very steeply to Ti-
Willa Creek and the Kowmung 
River. Here we found a magnifi­
cent grassy campsite on the banks 
of what must surely be the most 
beautiful river in the Blue 
Mountains. (All eight of us are 
determined to return to Kowmung 
country). Our day concluded with 
a very welcome swim after our 
19km journey. 
Day three was an extremely 

pleasant and relatively easy day. 
We began by crossing the 
Kowmung and then following 
animal tracks along the eastern 
bank of the river. We found the 
Kowmung to be a beautiful, clean 
river with deep, inviting pools and 

Lowering packs down Tarros Ladder 
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short stretches of shallow rapids 
Thebanks were lined with magnif­
icent gums and casuarinas alter­
nating with ferny glades and wide, 
grassy fiats. The river beckoned at 
morning tea and lunch time and 
its beauty proved to be something 
of a trap causing us to end up 
camping well short of our project 
campsite at Kiaramba Creek 
having only walked (and swum) 
about 17.5 kilometres. 
Rain fell all night and made me 

reluctant to attempt the necessary 
several rocky river crossings 
between us and Kiaramba as I was 
sure that they would be rather 
slippery. So a decision was made 
to go up Murragin Ridge to the 
Scott's Main Range fire trail. Like 
ail other Blue Mountains ridges 



we encountered, this one began 
steeply and seemed to go on for­
ever. It was rather overgrown and 
wet. We all had the feeling that 
we must be the first walkers to 
use this ridge but eventually we 
came across a cairn and the 
remains of two fences so our fanci­
ful notion was soon dispelled. 
Once we reached the fire trail eve­
rybody pounded towards 
Yerranderie at their own pace. By 
now the early morning fog had 
cleared and we had some fine 
views of Mt Kowmung and the 
Axehead Range. After crossing the 
Tonalli River (and turning up our 
noses at the smell!) we were soon 
at the Water Board's campsite at 

M ^Terranderie well pleased with our 
fBlmost 22 kilometres. 

Day five was a much-needed rest 
and laundry day. We relaxed 
watching the local kangaroos and 
birds. Some short walks were 
taken to view the privately owned 
village, to inspect the old mine 
workings or to look at the head­
stones with the sometimes poig­
nant inscriptions in the overgrown 
cemetery. Fortunately Marti had 
the foresight to ensure that we 
had dry firewood for tomorrow's 
early start. 

Day six was the day we were all 
rather worried about. We had to 
cover a minimum of 28 kilometres 
because camping is not permitted 
on Water Board property. We 
decided to follow the old farming 

Jfc*acks rather than pound along 
"Rie Sheepwalk Drive fire trail. 

Our relatively faint track tra­
versed delightfully open country 
and gave us the feeling of being in 
touch with the pioneers. Just 
before we crossed the Jooriland 
River we came upon a herd of 15 
or so wild cattle all in very good 
condition. We reached the 
Wollondilly at lunch time and 
found plenty of time to boil the 
billy. After making the 50 metre 
knee-deep crossing we followed a 
Water Board road to Beloon Flat 
and were afforded magnificent 
views of the Wanganderry Walls. 
Eventually we reached a small 
sign pointing to Beloon Pass and 
once again the steep climbing 
began. Most of us had several 
stops to 'admire the views' but Di 
surged on and reached the final 

entrance to the Pass well ahead of 
us all. The last climb is about 40 
metres or so and it is almost 
straight up. We were glad that we 
were ascending as coming down 
with full packs could have its 
moments. At the top we duly 
signed the log book and took 
photos to record our success. 
Daylight was fading fairly quickly 
down the rocky and interesting 
Travis Gully to our projected 
campsite at Vineyard Flat on the 
Nattai River. However we found 
the Flat covered with head-high 
bracken and we ended up camping 
(quite comfortably) on an over­
grown fire trail. In all we had cov­
ered about 30 kilometres but 
found the day much easier than 
we had expected. 

Our next three days were spent 
following the Nattai River. We 
expected this to be fairly easy 
going and several people we met 
at Yerranderie assured us that it 
could be done quite easily in two' 
days. However we all found this to 
be the most demanding part of our 
journey. Robert Sloss had earlier 
marked the route with blue mark-

Headstone at Yerranderie 
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ers but many of these had disap­
peared, some through the action 
of floods or other 'natural' causes 
but in some areas we had the 
impression that they had been 
deliberately removed. The two-
metre high bracken and the 
prickly scrub close to the river 
banks made the going tough at 
times. Nevertheless there were 
many highlights to be remem­
bered. When we were able to 
follow Sloss's route (and Robyn 
could see a blue marker from a 
distance of at least 500 metres) we 
found that he would take us away 
from the obvious route to pass 
through, for example, a small 
forest of paper bark which was 
almost cathedral-like in the way it 
filtered the sunlight. The Nattai, 
although badly polluted, flows 
through magnificent scenery. Our 
second day on the Nattai saw us 
scrambling through the Nattai 
Gorge. After our thirteenth river 
crossing I stopped counting. Most 
were fairly rough and rocky and 
required reasonable vigilance. 
When we left the gorge and the 
Nattai we exited by animal tracks 
which proved to have been made 
by feral goats. We were pleased to 
reach the tranquillity of Drapers 
Creek where we had quite a com­
fortable campsite. Our last day 
was relatively easy going as we 
continued to follow the Nattai. 
The closer we came to Mittagong, 
the easier became the walking. 
Eventually we reached the point 
where we had expected to pick up 
the fire trail leading on to the 
Caravan Park. Instead we picked 
up the Mittagong By-pass and we 
found ourselves finishing off our 
walk by tramping along a couple 
of kilometres of newly-laid 
concrete! 

After a more than welcome hot 
shower at the Caravan Park we 
had the second instalment of our 
excellent coffee at Hugo's 
Restaurant before boarding the 
bus for home. 

In all we'd walked about 160 kil­
ometres and we were well pleased 
with ourselves. And rather unbe­
lievably nobody said, 'There must 
be an easier way to get a cup of 
coffee'. 

Len Haskew 



W A L K S 

Be p r e p a r e d — w a l k e r s ' r espons ib i l i t i e s 
From time to time, and with 
increasing membership, we all 
need to take stock of our responsi­
bilities, especially when partici­
pating in any of the Outings 
Program activities. 
While our voluntary leaders 

take a great amount of care for 
each group, there are a number of 
aspects where responsibility is 
firmly in the hands of the 
participants. 
1 Fully check details of outings, 
contacting the leader with any 
queries of any aspect where you 
need clarification. 

2 If in doubt of your Fitness (or 
equipment) choose a lesser walk 
to get the feel of our gradings 
and descriptions. 

3 In summer and hot weather, 
always carry with you: sun pro­
tective cream (a must even on 
cloudy days), sun hat, sun 
glasses, light shirt (for sunburn 
cover) and plenty of liquid. A 
light waterproof can also be 
useful if weather is doubtful. 
Heat stroke can hit in some cir­

cumstances—look for headaches, 
irritability, nausea and vomiting, 
faintness, cessation of sweating, 
hot dry skin, rise of temperature, 
mental disturbance. For treat­
ment, get patient to a cool place, 
remove clothing, sprinkle with 
water or wrap in wet clothes, give 
drinks of salt and water. It is very 
important to replace salt under 
these conditions. 
4 In autumn, spring and espe­
cially our winter, remember 
that Canberra is at 600 metres 
and walks often go up to 1500 
metres. Gaining height will add 
a drop in temperature and wind 
at exposed heights can be a 
killer. A seven kilometre per 
hour wind will take away eight 
times more body heat than still 
air causing the lethal wind chill 
factor, add to this possible 
already wet clothing, or rain 
and snow, and the loss of body 
heat is even greater. 
It is vital that at the above 

times of year, individuals face 
their responsibility and carry 

extra clothing. This should include 
a rainproof jacket and extra 
clothes in the form of jumpers, 
gloves and scarf (all wool if possi­
ble). Failure on just one member's 
part to take this responsibility 
could lead to hypothermia for the 
culprit. Other members offering 
clothes could lead to further casu­
alties and problems for the leader 
who must put the needs of one 
irresponsible member before the 
safety and enjoyment of the group. 
A number of layers of clothing are 
better than one bulky one and can 
be removed or added to as temper­
atures rise or fall. 
The effect of cold is insidious and 

the person concerned seldom 
knows that they are suffering 
hypothermia. Be alert to the fol­
lowing signs and symptoms in 
other members: increasing slow­
ness and mental effort, cramps 
and shivers, unreasonable behavi­
our or irritability, difficulty in 
speech or vision, stumbling or 
change in character. 
Get the patient to shelter and 

protect from wind, rain or snow. 
Keep them warm with clothing, 
paper or any other insulation, get 
into a sleeping bag with them if 
possible, and with minimum cloth­
ing, to give body to body warmth. 
Give sweet warm drinks and get 
other help as necessary. 
Footwear should cover the whole 

foot and be firm and strong; boots 
give protection for those with 
weak ankles. In wet weather, 
sneaker type shoes can help lead 
to hypothermia, our extremities of 
feet, hands, head etc lose heat at a 
quicker rate than any other part of 
the body. 
General 
Perhaps we could also think of 
such matters as keeping together 
as a group, letting someone know 
if you break off for any reason, 
leaving no litter, stopping to treat 
(or get help for) an injury as soon 
as possible (see first aid below) 
and always keeping the front 
person in sight. If you cannot see 
them, stop and 'Coo-ee', do not 
plod on, they may have taken a 
turn around rocks or in dense 

bush. If lost, stay put, someone 
will return to the last point where 
you were seen, do not move on 
unless your call has been 
answered and you are sure of the 
direction it came from. Above all, 
stay calm, cool and collected and 
have a nibble! 
Food is fuel, carry snacks and 

eat regularly, more often than at 
home or in the office, as you are 
using up your fuel quicker by 
activity. Remember, a car cannot 
run without petrol! 
First aid 
This item is your responsibililî fc 
and everyone should carry their^^ 
own basics. In the event of a 
major injury, a pooling of items 
may be necessary. If you are the 
unfortunate victim, remember to 
return any items that were loaned 
to help you. 
It is preferable to make up your 

own small kit, especially for the 
bush, as many bought kits are not 
suitable. Carry these in a water­
tight container, tin or strong 
plastic. 
At the first sign of a blister 

(from the rubbing of a boot or 
shoe), twisted ankle or knee, send 
word to the leader to hold up the 
group and stop to attend to the 
injury. Continuing to walk will 
only make things worse. 
A basic kit should contain: ^ 

• a small supply of Bandaids of 
various sizes 

• a crepe bandage eight centime­
tres wide and pin 

• a triangular bandage 
• small and/or large antiseptic 
dressing (Melolin) 

• a small tube of antiseptic cream 
• a few aspirin or other 
painkillers. 
The above are basics. Optional 

extras could include splinter 
tweezers, anti-histamine cream if 
allergic to bites, Hirudoid for both 
children and adults, which is won­
derful for taking the sting out of 
severe bruises. 
While most of the above are 

obvious in their use, may I stress 
the many uses of a triangular 



bandage, and not only for first aid. 
A triangular bandage can: 

• be folded into a narrow, medium 
or wide bandage to hold a dress­
ing in place 

• hold a dressing on a whole 
hand, foot, head or other large 
area 

• be used as a padding on a bush 
splint (folded bark) 

• be used as a sling, of course 
• cover any area getting sunburnt 
• cover the lower face, head or 

neck in extreme cold 
• be waved around on a stick if 

lost; its uses are endless. 
The only broken limb in 30 plus 
ears of NPA was a wrist, some 
00 kilometres from Canberra. 

The combined first aid from a 
group of seven was needed, and 
even then more triangular band­
ages would have helped pad the 

splint. This incident proved the 
need for each member to carry the 
basics and how supplies can be' 
combined. 

Report any serious injury to the 
leader if they are not there at the 
time so that decisions regarding 
the patient, and the whole group, 
can be made and carried out as 
quickly and efficiently as possible. 

Snake bites are rare indeed and 
treatment has altered rapidly. Do 
not suck, wash, cut or apply a tour­
niquet. Do keep calm and reassure 
the patient. Immediately apply 
firm pressure just above the bite, 
then a firm wide bandage from 
above the bite to well below and 
back up again to above. This would 
need at least two seven centimetre 
crepe bandages according to the 
limb affected. Immobilise the limb. 
If it is a leg, tie it to the other leg 
or else splint and sling the affected 
limb. Improvise transport to keep 

the patient as still as practicable 
and get them to a hospital as 
quickly as possible. While doing 
all this, get someone to identify 
the snake or record a description 
of it. 

Note—None of the above (for 
snake bites) has been required 
over the many years that National 
Parkers have roamed far and 
wide. 

Finally, let us all remember the 
golden rule of bushwalking, that 
one should go in a group of at 
least three people. In the event of 
a serious injury, one person can 
stay *with the injured and the 
other can go for help. If going into 
the bush, other than a pro­
grammed activity, remember to 
leave a note somewhere with 
someone giving your proposed 
route, estimated time of return 
and who to notify if late. 

Ol i ve B u c k m a n 

South Durras 
development 

The NPA recently responded to a 
proposal by the NSW National 
Parks and Wildlife Service to 
build commercial facilities at 
South Durras camping area in 
Murramarang National Park on 
the south coast. These facilities 
would include a licensed restau­
rant, swimming pool and tennis 
court. 

We expressed concern that the 
review of environmental factors 
being undertaken by the NPWS 
does not deal with the broader 
issue of whether it is appropriate 
to build such facilities within a 
national park. The submission 
pointed out NPA policy which is 
that commercial facilities should 
be located outside the boundaries 
of national parks where possible. 
The existence of the camping area 
in Murramarang National Park is 
no justification for the addition of 
further infrastructure. Neither 
does the existence of similar facili­
ties within other national parks in 
Australia justify the need for 
them in this location, especially as 
Bateman's Bay is only fifteen min­
utes' drive away. 

Landcare in the ACT 
In July 1989 the Prime Minister 
announced a number of measures 
aimed at addressing the problem 
of land degradation in Australia 
and launched the Decade of 
Landcare. The goal of the Decade 
of Landcare is to work towards 
achieving sustainable land use 
throughout Australia through 
changing land use practices which 
contribute to land degradation 

nd to introduce practices which 
ill contribute to ecologically sus­

tainable use of all natural 
resources. 

A year later it was decided that 
in order to coordinate efforts over 
the decade, a Decade of Landcare 
Plan should be prepared, and that 
this is to comprise a national over­
view and individual plans, by each 
State, Territory and the 
Commonwealth. The ACT Decade 
of Landcare Plan has now been 
published having been prepared 
by the Parks and Conservation 
Service under the direction of a 
broadly-based steering committee. 

This Plan does a lot more than 
set out a plan to implement 
Landcare in the ACT. It outlines 
the data and background from 
which a plan can be developed 
and this provides a valuable refer­

ence resource. Areas covered 
include history of land use in the 
ACT; current land use; survey of 
soil degradation, water quality 
and flora and fauna; causes of 
land degradation; trends in land 
degradation; and requirements 
yet to be met to achieve sustaina­
ble land use in the ACT. 

The Plan then goes on to set 
down goals and principles for 
future action. The roles of govern­
ment, community groups and 
individuals are detailed and 
action programs developed. These 
involve land care community 
groups, rural lessees, legislative 
review, community awareness 
programs, resource assessment, 
research, and development of 
monitoring procedures. 

The ACT Landcare Plan is cer­
tainly a useful reference and may 
awaken some to their responsibil­
ities towards land care. But it is 
essentially a plan and like all 
plans is of little consequence until 
converted to substance. 

ACT Parks and Conservation 
Service: ACT Decade of Landcare 
Plan (1991). This publication is 
available from Shopfronts with­
out charge. 



T r a v e l l e r s ' t a les ( P a r t t w o ) 
Wales: 22-29 June 
John and I spent a week at 
Cynwyd near Corwen in North 
Wales. At the suggestion of 
another NPA member, Timothy 
Walsh, we had booked to stay at a 
small guest house, run by a hus­
band and wife team who offered a 
choice of walking or cycling holi­
days. Unfortunately the husband 
became ill and the wife, Kay, 
wrote to say they could provide 
full board but the guided walking 
and transport were doubtful. They 
hoped we would still like to go and 
we decided we would. 
On arrival Kay put us in touch 

with a local rambling group and 
we were able to join them on their 
Sunday walk to a local waterfall. 
The weather for this was showery 
and bleak in the morning but 
improved in the afternoon. The 
walk turned into quite a mara­
thon—we began walking at 10am 
and didn't Finish until 7.30pm! 
The rest of the week we did our 

own walks with the aid of maps 
and bus timetables lent to us by 
Kay. These Welsh walks took us 
along narrow, tunnel-like lanes 
between high banks and hedge­
rows; through muddy, manure-
splattered farmyards; along wood­
land tracks; through river leas of 
knee-deep wet grass and onto 
high misty moors (the showery 
weather persisted!) where short 
tough heather and myrtleberry 
thrived. 
Later in the week, when a lively 

breeze had chased away the loiter­
ing clouds, we had our most inter­
esting and varied walk. It began 
with a visit to the ruined Abbey of 
Vale Crucis, and ended with a 
visit to the ruins of Castle Dinas 
Bran. We spent about an hour 
looking over the elegant and pho­
togenic ruins of the Abbey. In an 
intact upstairs room an exhibition 
explained the evolution of abbeys 
and the monastic system in gen­
eral and the Order at the Abbey 
Vale Crucis in particular. 
Leaving the Abbey we climbed 

gently through woods to the base 
of the escarpment. Here we ate 
the lunch Kay had packed for us -
a satisfying wholemeal vegetarian 

Abbey Vale Crucis, North Wales 
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pastie and several slices of cake. 
Thus fortified we scrambled up a 
stony gully onto the high open 
moorland with lovely views along 
the valley of the river Dee (of'Jolly 
Miller' fame). The ruins of the 
Castle Dinas Bran stood atop a 
separate cone-shaped hill. We Fin­
ished the walk at Llangollen with 
a couple of hours to spare before 
the bus back to Cynwyd so took a 
stroll to look at the boats tied up 
along the nearby canal. 
Some of these converted barges 

were very smart with glossy deco­
rative paintwork, shining brass 
and bright potted flowers. One 
proud owner was busy polishing 
the already gleaming Fittings on 
his boat. The signwriting on the 
cabin showed an Australian 
address. 'Now why would you have 
that written on your boat?' asked 
John, as if he hadn't guessed! 
'We're from Australia' came the 
reply. We had an interesting chat 
to this couple from Victoria who 
each northern hemisphere 
summer spend three months 
exploring sections of the several 
thousand kilometres of the British 
canal system. 
Our week in Wales over, it was 

just a hop step and jump {well 
short bus, train and ferry journey) 

to the Emerald Isle! 
Eire: 29 June-12 July 
Dublin's Fair City appeared a 
little drab in the drizzly rain 
which keeps Ireland so green. In 
addition to the countryside being 
green, it seems to be a theme for 
other things, some intentional— 
buses and mail boxes are green— 
and some unintentional and unde­
sirable—the River Liffy looked 
thick and had a decided green 
tinge. We were told on good 
authority (an Irishman, to be sure) 
that one can walk on the Liffy!! 
We wandered down O'ConneUm 

street, crossed the Liffy (by con™" 
ventional means) to Find our way. 
to Trinity College where we hoped 
to view the Book of Kells—very 
ancient, beautifully decorated 
manuscripts of the Gospels but we 
discovered the Book was not on 
public display on Sundays! 
However, we were able to join a 
guided historical walk of the 
Mediaeval part of Dublin, led by a 
history student from Trinity 
College. He gave an excellent com­
mentary to cover a broad concept 
of Ireland's problems and Dublin's 
history without giving us informa­
tion overload! 
Next day we travelled by rail to 

Killarney where we hired a car for 
a week to give us scope for doing 
some scenic tours. The small paotfk 
of Ireland that we glimpsed in th™ 
south-west, conFirmed it is a beau­
tiful country—green and lush. 
Showers gave way to bright sun­
light and fuchsia hedgerows 
glowed with crimson blooms. The 
three peninsulas of Beare, Iveragh 
and Dingle offered miles of lovely 
coastline, cliffs and coves, bays 
and inlets, while inland the mist-
shrouded hills released tumbling 
streams which cascaded into little 
tarns or spread out into shining 
lakes. At the roadside shaggy 
sheep, with black and white mot­
tled legs and faces, and long curl­
ing horns, gazed impassively at 
the passing tourist traffic. 
We were keen to do some walk­

ing in the Emerald Isle so we 
bought a book of local walks. It 
contained a lot of interesting 


